WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 6 MARCH 2017

Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 6 March 2017 at 7.00p.m.
PRESENT: Councillor R Bowrah (Mayor), 

Councillors M Barr, C Biscoe, W Brown, A Govier, R Henley, G James, J Hunt, J Lloyd J Reed, V Stock-Williams and J Thorne 
Greg Dyke (Town Clerk), Debbie Bere (Deputy Clerk)
8 members of the public

. APOLOGIES
Councillors G Copley and L Russel-Cairns
. COUNCILLOR VACANCY – ROCKWELL GREEN WARD 

To report that Lynda Russell - Cairns had been elected as a councillor to represent the Rockwell Green Ward on the Town Council

. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Govier, Henley and Hunt declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council.
Councillors Bowrah, Brown, Govier, James, Reed and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council. 

. MINUTES

The minutes of Council Planning meeting and Council on 6 February 2017 copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor submitted a report on the engagements he had undertaken since the last meeting. 
. POLICE REPORT 

The Town Council had previously expressed concern regarding the perception that at times there were no police officers available in the town for response issues. Concern had also been expressed following a spate of anti-social behaviour throughout the area. As a result the police senior management structure, led by Chief Inspector Lisa Simpson and Inspector Shane Carey were present to give councillors an assurance that a dedicated team was in place to deal with and respond to any incidents. Chief Inspector Simpson made the point that criminality was not just on the street and was constantly changing with the growth of internet crime. However, she recognised the value of community policing and said that everything would be done to assess all situations, maintain a consistent approach and make residents feel safe and confident.

Local Beat Manager Hayden Smith was able to report on the specific action that the Police had taken in relation to the recent anti-social behaviour. 8 youths had been issued with anti-social behaviour letters and one was to go on an Anti-Social Behaviour contract. A number of youths and their parents had also been spoken to and interviewed. One youth had been arrested for several offences and was currently on bail with conditions not to enter Wellington. As of last week anti-social behaviour reports had dropped to just one incident being reported. In addition targeted anti-social behaviour patrols using Special Constables were now taking place with consideration to using Dispersal Orders if necessary.

The new Police Sergeant, Stuart Williams was also at the meeting and took the opportunity to add his reassurance that everything would be done to work with the Council, the Wellington One team and the local community in an effort to reduce and prevent crime and anti-social behaviour.

. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a)  John Salter drew attention to the condition of an old Oak tree in Dobree Park and asked if I could be taken down and a new tree replanted. He also pointed out that some Elms had blown over on the North side of the Dobree Park football pitch and impeded pedestrian access.

(b) Mrs Chris Salter spoke in support of the Howard Road Fun Day and hoped that the Council would be able to continue to support it financially again this year.

(c) Isabel Ward informed members that the Wellington in Bloom Annual meeting had recently taken place. She was pleased to report that the Swains Lane Nature Reserve had received a grant from the Blackdown Hills AONB which had been match funded by TDBC and would be used to provide new interpretation boards. Wellington in Bloom would be financing the shrubs at Squirrel Court. The organisation were also collecting money to pay for a tree in memory of Mark Norman the late Park Keeper and hoped that the Council would be able to make a donation. (The Mayor reported that he had authorised a donation of £50 to be made).

The Keep Britain Tidy litter pick had recently taken place with members of the Society taking part. Finally she asked if consideration could be given to the provision of a dog bin to be placed somewhere along the Taunton Road. 
(d) Lyn Partridge-Webber and Addy Bloodworth of Wellington Action Group for Dogs (WAG) drew attention to a scheme currently operated by Boston Borough Council and Daventry District Council which made it an offence for dog walkers not to carry a bag.

It was agreed to refer this initiative (and the request for a dog bin) to the Environment Committee for further consideration.

. GRANTS

The following applications for grant had been received:

(a) Churches Together – Howard Road Fun Day

An application had been received from Churches Together for a grant of £200 as a contribution towards the cost of its Howard Road Fun Day. This was an event that the Council had supported in the past. 

The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee and a grant of £200 had been recommended.
RESOLVED that a grant of £200 be made.

(b) WHERE – Partially Sighted Group

An application had been received from WHERE for a grant of £1,005 towards the cost of its Partially Sighted Group. This Group assisted in bringing together those who suffer from sensory loss and reduced isolation. Members had previously acknowledged the valuable work that WHERE did and supported a similar application last year. 
The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee and a grant of £1005 had been recommended.
RESOLVED that a grant of £1005 be made.

(Councillor Lloyd declared a personal interest in this application as her husband was a volunteer tutor at WHERE)
(c) Superact

Superact was a locally based organisation that existed to help people gain access to arts based projects and initiatives that deliver awareness, principally within the healthcare, education and criminal justice systems. It might be helping a person with dementia maintain stronger links with a fading past, helping a young offender discover a sense of self-worth and self-expression that might prevent re-offending, or giving children the chance to experience the creativity of other cultures.

It had applied for a grant of £2,000 towards its Wellbeing Creative Sessions. This project aimed to:
· enrich the lives of vulnerable Wellington people marginalised because of age or learning and communication difficulties
· initiate and inspire participation in the arts
· encourage engagement with the wider Wellington community
· increase public awareness of the creative potential of local vulnerable or elderly adults
The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee who felt that a little more information was needed before a decision could be made.
RESOLVED that consideration of this application be deferred pending receipt of further information.
. CHRISTMAS LIGHTS 2017 

(a) Christmas Lights

In 2016 the cost of the lights was £12,400. This cost was for the Deane DLO to erect and display the lights, provide staff for the Switch On and remove them to a storage area to be provided by the Town Council. It also included the collection, erection and removal of the Christmas Tree.

For a town the size of Wellington the Christmas Lights were considered to be quite satisfactory. However, it was felt that, subject to available funding, some appropriate additional lights, particularly for the tree might be appropriate.

(b) Switch On Ceremony

The “Switch On” ceremony was usually very successful and attracted a large number of people to the town centre in the run up to Christmas. Activities on the night normally involved a display by the Wellington Majorettes, seasonal songs from a local school, a Christmas message from one of the town’s religious leaders, switching on the lights by pupils of a local Primary School and a number of family attractions. 

The philosophy behind these arrangements had always been that the Town Council would provide a certain level of free family Christmas entertainment around the switching on of the lights.
(c) Date of Switch On for 2017

Prior to the 2016 Switch On, councillors had listened to the views of a group of local traders who had wanted the Lights to be switched on at an earlier date. However, after considerable discussion the Council felt that it did not want to move the switch on of the lights so far away from the Christmas period. It was their view that the switch on ceremony should be able to reflect the Christmas theme, contain the Christmas message and give the opportunity for the usual carols and festive songs. It was also recognised that TDBC usually allowed free parking on the four Saturdays leading up to Christmas. It was decided therefore that in order to do this the switch on take place on 3 December 2016. 

The traders group continued with its own event on 19 November culminating in a switch on of Christmas lights in the shops that took part. The event was advertised as a Christmas Lights Switch On which had caused some confusion with the actual switch on of the Lights in the town and on the tree.

Consideration was given to when the Lights should be switched on this year.
The Town Clerk reported that he had recently had a conversation with Sally Hooper of Mad Dog who represented the independent traders group. Unfortunately no one from the group was able to be present at the meeting. She had pointed out that their own event last year had resulted in a significant increase in profits. She felt it had been successful and hoped that the Council would agree to the official switch on of the Christmas Lights this year taking place on 18 November so that the trader’s event and the Council event could both take place together.
Keith Wheatley, speaking as Chair of the Wellington Business Association, spoke to say that he had canvassed the opinion of a number of shops in the town to see if there was a preference for a date. The majority of traders preferred the lights to be switched on on 18 November. The traders had stressed the importance of unity. The Business Association itself did not express any preference.
Detailed discussion took place around the switch taking place on the 18 November as suggested by the traders group, a compromise date of 25 November or the 2 December. There was a strong view that the 18 November was far too early for a community based Christmas event and this suggestion received no support at all. There was little support for the 25 November. The 3 December was the date that was felt to be most appropriate for an event to mark the Christmas period.
RESOLVED that:-

(a) in order to make the switch on more relevant to the Christmas period the Council’s official ceremony take place on 2 December 2017;
(b) the Town Clerk be authorised to investigate the cost of providing additional lights.
. PUBLIC SPACES PROTECTION ORDER
Following support from the Town Council, TDBC had now introduced a Public Space Protection Order (PSPO) that would effectively outlaw the use of “intoxicating substances” – alcohol and psychoactive substances, known as “legal highs”, before they were outlawed – in public.
This replaced the previous “No Drinking” order that applied to certain areas of Wellington and covered the town as a whole.

The restrictions on alcohol did not apply to pavement cafes or to licensed premises.
Anyone in breach of the order would be committing a criminal offence and could receive a Fixed Penalty Notice or face a fine in court. Police and council enforcement officers would have the power to demand the surrender of the intoxicating substances.
RESOLVED that the report be noted.
ALLOTMENTS COMMITTEE
The notes of an informal meeting of the Allotments Committee which took place on 13 February 2017 were submitted.

RESOLVED that the recommendations of the meeting be agreed.

INFRASTRUCTURE ROUND TABLE DISCUSSION
It was reported that Rebecca Pow M.P. recently held this discussion with representatives of Town and Parish Councils. The purpose of the discussion was to give the M.P. an understanding of the concerns regarding the provision of infrastructure in an area that was growing and changing. Her aim was to determine how best she might represent general views to decision makers in Central Government. There was unsurprisingly a significant amount of common ground illustrated in the concerns raised regarding that large scale developments were taking place without the necessary infrastructure to support it.
RESOLVED that the action taken by the M.P. be noted.
PLAYING PITCH STRATEGY
For some time now TDBC had been developing a Playing Pitch Strategy. Following consultation with interested groups their consultant had now produced the Strategy. The TDBC Portfolio Holder, Community Leisure, Planning Policy and Stuart Todd Associates Ltd (the consultant) presented the Strategy to the Town Council, the Wellington and District Sports Federation and appropriate clubs at a meeting on 20 February 2017. Those present were told that now the Strategy had been completed it would be up to the “community” present at the meeting to consider it further and let TDBC know how they felt its aspirations could be realised.

The meeting was very positive and a number of good ideas emerged. There was a feeling that the Strategy would help towards achieving a great deal for sport in the town over the next few years. It was a very good starting point. What was now needed was for the context to be provided so that the clubs know what was and wasn't possible. The next step was for representatives of the Town Council, the Federation and the Clubs to meet and discuss the best way forward. 
RESOLVED that a meeting of the appropriate Working Party, interested groups and clubs be arranged to continue discussions.                                

FOOTPATHS COMMITTEE
The minutes of a meeting of the Footpaths Committee on 22 February 2017 were submitted.

RESOLVED that the minutes and the decisions made be noted and agreed.
. CORNHILL – PIGEONS

Reported that following a discussion with the property agent of 3 Fore Street a specialist pest contractor had now been engaged to clear the property of the pigeons and to secure the property so that the pigeons could not return.  This would take place shortly.

RESOLVED that the position be noted and monitored.
.  COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE
The Clerk reported that the Council’s receipts for the period 31 March 2016 to 31 January 2017 was £227,478 and the expenditure for the same period was £112,450. A detailed explanation of the figures was given.

RESOLVED that the report regarding Payments and Receipts be noted and agreed.
. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT

(a) HMRC - £784.85 - February deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £231.18 - Superannuation for Deputy Clerk

(c) Wellington Self Storage - £110.40 - Storage of Christmas Lights

(d) Chess - £101.89 – Telephone and broadband

(e) The Edge Publications - £93.60 – Business cards

(f) Greg Dyke - £50 – Travelling Allowance

(g) Cllr Bowrah - £20.70 – Travelling Allowance

(h) Cllr Lloyd - £158.00 – Travelling Allowance (May 2015 – March 2016)

(i) Cllr Lloyd – £90.50 – Travelling Allowance (March – April 2016)

(j) Viking - £259.15 – Stationery and supplies

(k) Konica Minolta – £224.35 - Photocopier rental

(l) Konica Minolta - £201.47 – Photocopying (Nov – February)

(m) TDBC - £14,880 – Christmas Lights

(n) TDBC - £456 – Traffic management costs for Switch On of Christmas Lights
(o) Devon Association of Local Councils - £144 – Attendance of Clerk and Deputy Clerk at South West Annual Conference of Local Councils

(p) Matthew Mitchell - £1,798.98 - Installation of new IT system
(q) TDBC - £2,698 – Cleaning Longforth Road toilets
(r) Wellington in Bloom - £50 – contribution to memorial tree

The meeting ended at 8:45p.m.
..........................................
Councillor Bob Bowrah BEM
Mayor
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